Town of Mineral Springs  

Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department  

5804 Waxhaw Highway  

Town Council

Regular Meeting

August 9, 2007 ~ 7:30 PM 

Minutes  
The Town Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, met in Regular Session at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department, Mineral Springs, North Carolina, at 7:30 p.m. on Thursday, August 9, 2007.

Present:
Mayor Frederick Becker III, Mayor Pro Tem Janet Critz, Councilwoman Valerie Coffey, Councilman Jerry Countryman, Councilwoman Lundeen Cureton, Councilwoman Peggy Neill, Town Clerk Vicky Brooks, Attorney Bobby Griffin, and Attorney David Broome.

Absent:
Tax Collector Libby Andrews-Henson
Visitors:
Erin Shaw.

With a quorum present Mayor Becker called the Regular Town Council Meeting of August 9, 2007 to order at 7:32 p.m.

1. 
Opening

· Councilwoman Critz delivered the invocation.

· Pledge of Allegiance.

2.
Public Comments
· Mr. Bill Howie – 4617 Pleasant Grove Road.
· Mr. Jeff Dietrich – P. O. 1607, Monroe, North Carolina.
· Ms. Erin Shaw – 5115 Waxhaw Highway.   

3.
Approval of Town Council Minutes and Monthly Reports

A.  May 10, 2007, June 14, 2007, and July 12, 2007 Town Council Minutes
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the May 10, 2007 minutes as written and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None

· Councilwoman Cureton made a motion to approve the June 14, 2007 minutes as written and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 


Nays: None

· Councilwoman Critz pointed out that the last page contains her name as one of the “aye” votes; however, she was not at the meeting. 
· Councilman Countryman made a motion to approve the July 12, 2007 with correction (on page 11) and Councilwoman Cureton seconded. The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 


Nays: None

B. June  2007 Tax Collector’s Report

· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the June 2007 tax collectors report as presented and Councilwoman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

C. June  2007 Finance Report
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the June 2007 finance report as presented and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

4.
Union County Fire and Rescue Association
· Ms. Erin Shaw addressed the council and requested support for the Fire and Rescue competition, which is on Saturday, October 6, 2007 beginning at approximately 8:00 a.m. with a parade at the mall.  Their goal is to not have to charge the fire departments to participate.  Councilwoman Critz asked Ms. Shaw how much she needed to raise to make this possible.  Ms. Shaw responded she believed it was $1,000 and she has only raised $250 to date.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the council had historically, up until the past two years, supported this event at the $200 range.  
· Councilman Countryman suggested supporting them at the $500 level; “these guys save our lives every day”.  Councilwoman Neill added that if the council was going to support anything, this is very important to help out, because they work very hard.  Councilwoman Neill encouraged anyone and everyone to go to these competitions.     

· Councilman Countryman made a motion to support the Fire and Rescue competition by spending $500 and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 


Nays: None

5.
Consideration of Zoning Map Amendments
· The meeting paused while Councilman Countryman and Councilwoman Cureton were excused for a few moments.  

· Mayor Becker explained this was the zoning map amendment that was the subject of a public hearing last month.  
· Councilman Countryman commented that he appreciates the comments that were made at the last meeting and that it became apparent to him with the letter from our largest corporate facility in the town that they weren’t too pleased with the thoughts of rezoning.  Councilman Countryman pointed out that he made a comment at the time that it might not be in the town’s best interest as a community, both from a relationship with Parkdale and on behalf of the landowners, to do a major rezoning or to do it in miniature parcels for the short term and then turn around and redo it again later down the road.  Councilman Countryman stated that he did not think that the town should change the zoning and he thought that the town’s intentions were very honorable in that they are continuing to look after the best interest of the community to insure that developers don’t take advantage of us and destroy the town’s natural resources.  Although, with this particular piece of property that the Land Use Plan has ultimately deemed Light Industrial and given all of the comments that were made about a developer coming in there with the lack of sewer capabilities, etc., Councilman Countryman didn’t see the land being developed; therefore, he personally would not vote to rezone it from its current state.  
· Councilwoman Critz commented that she was not at the last meeting; however, she has read the minutes.  Councilwoman Critz understands Councilman Countryman’s position; however, she did do some research and the only reason she didn’t contact any of the landowners involved was that she didn’t see it as part of the research, although she does understand their opinions by reading their statements.  Councilwoman Critz added that she contacted some of the members of the team that worked with the town on the Vision Plan; she spoke with Justin Krieg who is now the planner in Wesley Chapel; and she revisited the minutes of the original study of the Land Use Plan.  Councilwoman Critz clarified that the reason this land wasn’t changed was because it was merely an oversight; it is not contiguous with the overall plan if it is left as it is.  It would only be contiguous with the overall plan for it to be changed, even if it is a temporary change.  Councilwoman Critz stated that the main reason she supported changing it back was two-fold; to not change it would go against all of the professional advice the town has been given for keeping the zoning contiguous and she didn’t see that they should do all of the hard work the town has done up until now and then do something opposite of what they have been doing; and she understands that a developer is not going to come in and do this or do that, but the Titanic was also not to have sunk and the town has already been in situations where they have seen the “unlikely/impossible” happen on more than one occasion; this happened because the town was remiss in putting up the proper safeguard.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she would hate to see that happen again and she didn’t think the town should be inconsistent in what they do.  Councilwoman Critz recommended that it be rezoned in order to stay consistent with the town’s original goal and plan.  
· Mayor Becker explained that he would like to make a couple of technical points; answer some of the comments that were made at the public hearing last month; and amplify some of the comments that Councilman Countryman and Councilwoman Critz said.  When looking at the map, Mayor Becker “sees a sea of green” of the AR zoning, which everything was changed to in order to be consistent and then he sees this property and it is very non-conforming to that area.  The Land Use Plan retained the RA-40 zoning district to create a district that allowed the existence of the subdivisions that were in place and were built under the traditional Union County one-acre lot zoning.  Everything else that was undeveloped, except for the R20 areas, got placed into the AR or RR zoning and everything on both sides of this property went into AR.  Mayor Becker pointed out that there were a couple of the comments made about how rezoning this property from one residential zone to another residential zone was rezoning it away from industry.  Mayor Becker explained that those are two separate issues; the town is talking about creating consistency within the existing residential zoning on the land, this doesn’t have anything to do with present or future industrial uses.  It isn’t telling Parkdale that the town doesn’t want industry, it is simply going from one residential zoning to another residential zoning.   Mayor Becker commented that the landowners committee has talked about boundary parcels and other issues of how these were arrived at and it’s not really zoning and going back and forth and back and forth; properties get rezoned all of the time.  Mr. Sarn of Parkdale specifically said in his letter that it would seem simpler to do it in one stage rather than have multiple rezonings.  Mayor Becker explained that the town is doing it now, they will be voting one way or the other, that stage has already been done; if they are going to go to industry, they will go to industry from AR or RA-40.  Therefore, when that change is made to what the ultimate use that the Land Use Plan visualizes, it’s going to presumably go to industry.  The council is only considering the residential uses allowed on these parcels and the consistency with the surrounding ones.
· Councilwoman Neill commented that she did further study and went back to the initial process that led the town to where it is.  At the February 26, 2007 public hearing there was a specific property owner that asked why the properties on Highway 75 were being left RA-40 instead of being rezoned to AR.  Councilwoman Neill quoted Ms. Jane Starnes from the February 26, 2007 public hearing “we’re being penalized, because the land on both sides of us is not being rezoned, we’re just in a sandwich in your rezoning, just us, nobody on the right, nobody on the left, and it shouldn’t have been done that way, it should have been equal, if you were going to rezone us to AR, everybody should have been”.  Councilwoman Neill explained that after the public hearing the planning board took the initiative and studied the rezoning and made a recommendation to the council to rezone these RA-40 properties to AR until such time these properties can be rezoned to Light Industrial.  In February, Mayor Becker made an excellent point in that the reason for not rezoning it to Light Industrial now was that the criteria/regulations for industrial zoning have not yet been written.  “We don’t want to find ourselves allowing property to be zoned industrial and have horrible uses or not enough buffers or ugly buildings or lots traffic or pollution going on”.     Councilwoman Neill further commented that the planning board looked at these RA-40 properties and said that it was fair and reasonable to consider these properties for the AR district until further uses are looked at.  Councilwoman Neill stated that it was important for the town to be consistent.  The town set a precedent, raised the standards, and the bar on February 26, 2007 when the text amendments were adopted and the rezoning was approved.  Councilwoman Neill asked “what do we tell the three hundred or so properties that we rezoned February the 26th”?  It is critical, it is very important to keep this consistent with the surrounding zoning and to follow the Land Use Plan.   Councilwoman Neill commented that she did not know if the current property owners were looking to sell their property, but if they do sell then whoever buys that property will be thrilled that they are getting the protection of the surrounding zoning being the exactly the same.  
· Councilwoman Coffey commented that the town is simply correcting an oversight that has been stated; had it been in the initial rezoning amendment, the council wouldn’t even be having this discussion.  This is in the best interest of the Town of Mineral Springs.   
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to amend the Mineral Springs Zoning map from RA-40 to AR for tax parcels #09-429-003 (RA-40 portions only); 09-429-005B; 09-429-006; and 09-429-005, which are subject to a valid protest petition.  The proposed zoning map amendment is consistent with the Town of Mineral Springs Land Use Plan adopted October 12th, 2006, including the future Land Use Map and Vision Plan referenced and contained therein.  The recommendation to amend the Mineral Springs Zoning Map is in keeping with the overall spirit of the Mineral Springs Land Use Plan, because the recommendation of the Land Use Plan is to go with lower density development and this amendment would place these particular properties into the lower density category, even though they are slated for Industrial Uses on the Land Use Plan.  Furthermore, the proposed rezoning is more consistent with the surrounding zoning, until such time that it may be used as an industrial site.  The proposed map amendment is reasonable and advances the public interest.   Councilwoman Neill seconded the motion.  The motion carried as follows:
Ayes:  Coffey, Critz, Cureton, and Neill
Nays:  Countryman
· Mayor Becker explained that the motion required a 4/5th vote to pass and there was a 4/5th vote; therefore, the motion did pass. 
· Councilwoman Critz commented that the council would be glad to discuss any of the resources that were used to make this decision with the property owners.  It was not done arbitrarily.    

6.
Consideration of Additional Clean Water Grant Conservation Easement 

· Mayor Becker informed the council that there was some good news from the Clean Water Management Trust Fund via Jenni LeBlanc of the Catawba Lands Conservancy.  Ms. LeBlanc informed Mayor Becker that the grant application for approximately $300,000 for the purchase of an additional 12.03 acres in the Copper Run Subdivision did make the first cut.  It is very close to making the final cut in terms of the point scoring, which is awarded on very specific technical matters that are in the application.  Bern Schumak, the field director for the Western Piedmont Region of the Clean Water Management Trust Fund, advised the Catawba Lands Conservancy that they were right at the borderline and that probably the top third of all applications will make the final cut.  With the points, Mineral Springs might be the first one below the top third, although the decisions haven’t been made yet and that was a rough guess on Mr. Schumak’s part.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the council had originally discussed putting the 7.3-acre greenway dedication and the 3.9-acre portion that the town is going to buy on the Harrington Hall property into a conservation easement; however, the Catawba Lands Conservancy was balking at that, because they don’t like to take a small parcel like that or one that is specifically a greenway, which makes monitoring for conservation compliance difficult.  Ms. LeBlanc suggested that the town consider authorizing putting the Harrington Hall property into a conservation easement with the Catawba Lands Conservancy, pending the granting of the funding request by the Clean Water Management Trust Fund.  The value of that property is approximately $220,000 averaged over all of the land value.  The Clean Water Management Trust Fund authorities are accepting an approximate 50% value on the conservation easement.  If the town donates the property to the Catawba Lands Conservancy, it would (on paper) be putting another $110,000 match into the pot, which would really up the local match for the project.  It would end up being a $30,000 cash match, a $110,000 easement donation, and an easement donation on the parent property of 35-acres plus the 12-acres that the town would be buying with those funds.  That comes to several hundred thousand dollars more of paper value.  Ms. LeBlanc met with the stewardship committee and the land acquisition committee [of the Catawba Lands Conservancy] last week and both of those committees voted to accept a conservation easement donation on this property should the town decide to do that.  The council does not have to do a contract tonight; however, they would like for the council to adopt a motion saying that the town intends to go forward with the conservation easement donation provided the grant is received and a suitable easement contract being drawn up.  They are well aware of the fact that this is to be used as public access property.  One of the reasons that the Catawba Lands Conservancy is willing to take this on is because they would be monitoring the easement on the Copper Run project on behalf of the Clean Water Management Trust Fund.  Therefore, the Clean Water Management Trust Fund would hold the piece of paper on the Copper Run portion and the Catawba Lands Conservancy would, if the town chooses to do this, hold the piece of paper on the Harrington Hall property.  The Catawba Lands Conservancy sees this as a significant grant because it demonstrates the partnership between the town, two private developers, the Catawba Lands Conservancy, and the Clean Water Management Trust Fund.    
· Councilwoman Critz asked Mayor Becker if this would actually increase the town’s chance of getting the grant.  Mayor Becker responded yes, the bottom line is that the percentage amount would bring the local match to 55% of the total project. 
· Councilman Countryman expressed concern that the town’s “arm was being twisted” with this request, and asked why the Clean Water Management Trust Fund is coming back at this time and asking for more. Mayor Becker responded that he didn’t really think it was “arm twisting”; it was simply a question of our “sweetening the pot” in order to remain competitive with the numerous other applicants for these funds.  By donating the conservation easement to the Catawba Lands Conservancy, the town would simply be doing what they wanted to do in the first place; the difference now is that the Catawba Lands Conservancy is willing to accept and monitor this small easement.
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion that if Mineral Springs receives the Clean Water Management Trust Fund grant the town would donate the easement on the Harrington Hall property to the Catawba Lands Conservancy and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:
Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None
7.
DOT Ordinance    

· Mayor Becker explained that the Department of Transportation is requesting a concurring speed limit ordinance for Shannon Road in the Town of Mineral Springs.  The current speed limit is 55 mph and the Department of Transportation’s assessment is that it should remain at 55 mph.      
· Councilwoman Coffey made a motion to adopt the speed limit ordinance concurring with the Department of Transportation ordinance and Councilwoman Cureton seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None 

· The ordinance is as follows:

STATE OF NORTH CAROLINA

TOWN OF MINERAL SPRINGS

AN ORDINANCE DECLARING SPEED LIMIT MODIFICATION 

CONCURRING WITH THE DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION 

ORDINANCE 

O-2007-02

WHEREAS, N.C. G.S. 20-141 (f) authorizes speed limit modifications based upon engineering and traffic investigation on portions of a State Highway System Street located in the Town of Mineral Springs;  

NOW, THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED by the Council of the Town of Mineral Springs, North Carolina, the following:

SECTION 1.  Declare the Following Speed Limit.
	Speed

Limit
	Route
	Road Description

	
	
	

	55
	SR 1328
	(Shannon Road) from a point 0.25 mile north of SR 1327 (Pleasant Grove Road), the southern city limits of Mineral Springs, northward to a point 0.59 mile north of SR 1327, the northern city limits of Mineral Springs. 


SECTION 2.  Effective date.  This ordinance is effective upon adoption of the Department of Transportation of a concurring ordinance and the erection of signs giving notice of the authorized speed limit.   

ADOPTED this 9th day of August, 2007.  Witness my hand and official seal:

S/ Frederick Becker











Frederick Becker, Mayor


Attest:


S/Vicky A Brooks



Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk

8.
Consideration of the Final Plat for Phase I of the Copper Run Subdivision
· Mayor Becker explained that the phase one final plat of Copper Run is for four lots.  Zoning Administrator Vicky Brooks explained that the final plat for the first four lots of Copper Run is in order; all of their approvals have been received.  The only other thing that is needed is a Letter of Credit for the road; however, they do not want to get the Letter of Credit until they surface the road.  Mayor Becker pointed out that the town approved the Harrington Hall Final Plat pending the Letter of Credit.  Ms. Brooks explained that the Letter of Credit for Copper Run would be approximately $46,000 at this point and they do not want to do that right now.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that they need everything upfront.  Ms. Brooks responded that it will be received before the Mylar is signed by the Mayor.  Mayor Becker further explained that there is a construction Letter of Credit and a maintenance Letter of Credit.  This length of road of approximately 400 feet with curbs and a compacted road bed; however, it is not paved yet.  In order to approve the unpaved portion, a Letter of Credit of $46,000 has to be put up, which is one and half times the cost of paving that section.  If the road is paved before the Mylar is signed and after the road is paved, then the Letter of Credit would only need to be for the maintenance of the road, which would only be 15% of the actual cost ($4,500).  Councilwoman Critz asked why Copper Run was going through this expense for four lots.  Mayor Becker responded that it was for model homes.       
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to approve the Copper Run Final Plat Phase One contingent on the Letter of Credit and the appropriate signatures and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes: Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill 
Nays: None
9.
Discussion of the Town Council Vacant Seat
· Mayor Becker explained that the resignation of Councilman Faulk was not on the agenda last month and the council was blindsided; therefore, an official position has not been taken on the situation.  Mayor Becker asked if the council intended to give Councilman Faulk a plaque, do they intend to advertise the vacant seat prior to the election in November.  The council should take a position, or no position, on this issue.  Councilwoman Critz responded that historically the town has acknowledged, by way of plaque, every other council person; therefore, it wouldn’t be appropriate not to.  Councilwoman Critz asked Attorney Bobby Griffin if everything was handled with replacing Councilman Faulk appropriately with the Board of Elections, since it has been called into question.  Attorney Griffin responded that there was nothing illegal to his knowledge.  The town has the authority to appoint or not appoint if they choose to do so.  Mayor Becker added that a candidate has filed for that seat with the Board of Elections by the proper procedure.  The council now has the option of beginning a search for a replacement that could serve until the position is filled.  Councilwoman Critz commented that she thought they should let the public decide.  Councilman Countryman commented that the last time this occurred the council had to by state law fill the vacancy, or bear the consequences.  Based on the timing this time with the amount of time between Councilman Faulk’s resignation and the upcoming election for that seat, it would be filled by the election.  It was all done in a timely manner such that potentially nobody had to be appointed and that it could just be done under the normal election process, unlike the other time a vacancy occurred.  Councilwoman Critz mentioned that Councilman Faulk was not up for reelection this time; therefore, it would not normally have been on the ballot, but since it was done so close to the election it could be put on a ballot.  Mayor Becker explained that the reason they were encouraged last time by the Institute of Government to fill that seat, after they initially wanted to wait a year and a half, was that it could mess with the town’s charter.  While they didn’t say that it definitely would, but David Lawrence did advise that the town should err on the side of caution and appoint someone to that seat.  Attorney Griffin commented that if the town called the Institute of Government tomorrow they would probably advise the same thing with this vacancy.  Mayor Becker pointed out that it took several months last time to fill the vacant seat.  Councilwoman Critz commented that if the election was any farther away she might lean in that direction.   Mayor Becker further pointed out that the statute says that a municipality shall appoint a replacement; however, it doesn’t say when or by what means.  Mayor Becker asked the council if they felt that it was reasonable to say that there was a candidate on the ballot and write-ins are available in three months and will that fill that seat and fulfill the town’s charter in a reasonable amount of time.  Councilwoman Coffey commented that since there was already a candidate on the ballot she did not see a reason to actively search for a replacement for a short period of time.  There was a consensus of the council that it would take at least sixty to ninety days to appoint a replacement and that the town should wait for the election to fill the seat.  Mayor Becker commented that the filing period for all offices in Union County is closed now and asked Attorney Griffin if the council were to appoint somebody at the October meeting to serve for the one additional month if that person would be able to file to run as the incumbent.  Attorney Griffin responded that there will be no more filing for the seat.  
· Councilwoman Critz made a motion to present Woody Faulk with a plaque of appreciation and that the council sees the upcoming election as a reasonable effort on this council’s part to entrust the filling of the seat to the voters and not to appoint a replacement at this time and Councilwoman Neill seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:  
Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays:  None

10.
Consideration of Appointing a Delegate to Attend the Union County Public Schools Building Standards Workshop
· Mayor Becker requested a volunteer to attend the Union County Public Schools building standards workshop.  Councilwoman Critz and Councilwoman Neill volunteered to attend the workshop.  Councilwoman Coffey will attend the workshop in the event that Councilwoman Critz or Councilwoman Neill are not able to attend.      

11.
Other Business

· Councilwoman Critz extended a formal invitation to the attorneys, clerks, the council/mayor, as well as any members of the community, to her daughter’s vocal recital on Friday, August 17, 2007 at Christ Covenant Church in Matthews at 7:00 p.m.  
12.
Adjournment

· Councilwoman Neill made a motion to adjourn and Councilman Countryman seconded.  The motion passed unanimously as follows:

Ayes:  Coffey, Countryman, Critz, Cureton, and Neill

Nays:  None

· The meeting was adjourned at 8:32 p.m.

· The next regular meeting will be on Thursday, September 13, 2007 at 7:30 p.m. at the Mineral Springs Volunteer Fire and Rescue Department.

Respectfully submitted by:

Vicky A. Brooks, Town Clerk


Frederick Becker III, Mayor
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